St. Baldrick’s Head Shaving Event Proposal

March 31, 2010


March 31, 2010

Ms. Susan Sullivan

Director of Student Union and Involvement

Longwood University

201 High Street

Farmville, Virginia 23909

Dear Ms. Sullivan,

I am writing to you to propose that we collaborate with the St. Baldrick’s Foundation and the Student Government Association at Longwood to host a head-shaving event on Longwood University’s campus in order to raise money to fund childhood cancer research grants.  At this event, members of the Longwood community would volunteer to shave their heads in solidarity with children who have been diagnosed with cancer and typically lose their hair during treatment while raising funds to childhood cancer research grants. Myself along with brothers of Alpha Phi Omega would be the ones in charge of and running this event.

Before the event takes places, organizations and individuals at Longwood who choose to participate in this fundraising event will have approximately seven months to raise money for the St. Baldrick’s foundation.  This money will be directly donated the to St. Baldrick’s foundation through the St. Baldrick’s website up until the day of the proposed head-shaving event.  I estimate that the event itself will take approximately four to six hours to complete.  This will include time for setting up the event, the actual shaving, and take down/cleanup.  The time will vary depending on how many people have volunteered to shave their head.  This event has been designed to cost little to no money since the idea it to help raise funds and the people running the event are volunteers. The only expected cost would be the money needed to print flyers and posters to advertise the event to Longwood students. 

The following proposal explains the benefit of hosting this event on the Lankford Patio in the Spring 2011 semester at Longwood University and a proposal to how a portion of the money would be raised.  I would be very appreciative if you would take the time to read the proposal and consider working with me on bringing this event to Longwood’s campus.  If you have any questions about the proposed event, please feel free to contact me directly by telephone or email.  I appreciate your time in reading through my proposal and I look forward to hearing from you.

Sincerely,

Rachel C. Cave

Department of Arts and Sciences, Communication Studies

Longwood University

703.517.1784

rachel.cave@live.longwood.edu
Childhood cancer takes on many different forms and affects millions of children each year.  Currently, there are a large number of organizations that dedicate their time and energy in raising money for further research on childhood cancer so children diagnosed have a better chance of survival.  The St. Baldrick’s Foundation is one of these organizations who have dedicated themselves to this.  As found on the St. Baldrick’s website, this foundation “uses the donations to fund more in childhood cancer research grants than any organization except the United States Government” (“About Us”).  St. Baldrick’s is unique however in the way that they raise their money.  People from all around the United States can create a profile online that allows people to donate money to them and then, at an organized event, these volunteers who have been working hard to raise money have then volunteered to lose their hair by having it shaved off in honor of those children who didn’t have a choice to lose their hair.
I will begin this proposal with a background on childhood cancer, which will include statistics on how common childhood cancer is and the likelihood of survival as well as some background information on how the St. Baldrick’s Foundation began and how their foundation runs. In the next section, I will give a detailed proposed solution for this issue and will then list the necessary budget for carrying out this event. Lastly, I will explain the strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats (SWOT) for this event, as well as the benefits, outcomes, and I how I plan to measure the success of this event.

Background

According to CureSearch (2005), there is not much known on why some children develop cancer while others do not. (“Frequently Asked Questions”). CureSerach states that what researchers do know “is that chromosome disorders account for most leukemias. High levels of exposure to radiation, such as X-rays during pregnancy have been linked with one or more childhood cancers. And children with Down Syndrome are known to be at higher risk of developing leukemia” (“What causes childhood cancer?” para 1). There are also factors linked to childhood cancer that can be caused by what a parent eats or consumes such as smoking or consuming alcohol before the child was conceived. (“What causes childhood cancer?” para 2)

The American Cancer Society has noted that in the 1970s, the 5-year survival rate of children diagnosed with cancer was less than 50%. Now, 80% of children that have been diagnosed with cancer now have a chance of surviving five or more years, which is a large jump. (“What is Childhood Cancer?”). Even more specifically, the National Cancer Institute provides even more detail on the medial progress of childhood cancer research by stating “Childhood cancers showed some of the largest improvements in cancer survival during the past 20 years, with an absolute survival rate increase of 20 percent in boys and 13 percent in girls. The current five-year survival rate of over 75 percent confirms substantial progress made since the early 1960s, when childhood cancers were nearly always fatal” (“Annual Report to the Nation,” para 12). However, even though the likelihood of children diagnosed with cancer having a longer survival rate is greater than it was a few year ago, The Department of Organic Chemistry at Palacky University Olomouc in the Czech Republic states that “Over the past 20 years, there has been an increase in the incidence of children diagnosed with all forms of invasive cancer, from 11.5 cases per 100,000 children in 1975 to 14.8 per 100,000 children in 2004” (“About Childhood Cancer,” para 2). More cases of childhood cancer are apparent in the recent years but luckily the survival rate is increasing.  This proves that the money that is going into funding childhood cancer research is working.  Thus, the more money that can be contributed, the higher the probability that childhood cancer survival rate will continue to grow until there is a cure.
Even with all the donations that are made yearly to support childhood cancer research, there is always room for more.  According to Candlelighters: Childhood Cancer Foundation, “Each year in the U.S. there are approximately 12,400 children between the ages of birth and 19 years of age who are diagnosed with cancer. About one in 300 boys and one in 333 girls will develop cancer before their 20th birthday. In 1998, about 2500 died of cancer, thus making cancer the most common cause of death by disease for children and adolescents in America” (Childhood Cancer Statistics, para. 1).  Since cancer is the most common cause of death by disease for children in America, this is why raising funds is so crucial to do.  These statistics are proof that there is always room and need for more research to be done in addition to the research that is already taking place. 

These statistics are what make funding childhood cancer so important and one of the reasons why the St. Baldrick’s Foundation began.  On March 17, 2000, three friends decided to change their company’s St. Patrick’s Day party into a benefit to raise money for children with cancer.  Together, they decided they wanted to raise $17,000 on March 17th and planned on recruiting 17 of their co-workers to each raise $1,000. Surprisingly enough, this group of people ended up raising $104,000 and since then, St. Baldrick’s events have grown enormously and have become the biggest volunteer-run program in fundraising for childhood cancer in the world. (“Our History,” n.d.)

As found in the St. Baldrick’s Annual Report (2009), the money that St. Baldrick’s raises goes to a variety of places.  The majority of the money is used to fund research grants.  “These grants are to fund a specific research project that is hypothesis-driven and may be either laboratory or clinical in nature. All research grants are directed at finding cures for childhood cancers, gaining information to improving treatments, or improving the quality of life for patients and survivors. Research grants are funded for one year (2009 Annual Report, p. 5).  According to the 2009 Annual Report, money is also divided between fellowships, scholar grants, as well as infrastructure grants. Persons who are specializing in pediatric oncology in the United States are required to go through a three-year training program. The second and third year of this program is funded by St. Baldrick’s Fellowship Grants, which allows for the person to have an expert to work under during their childhood cancer research project (2009 Annual Report, p. 7).  For young investigators in childhood cancer research, it is hard for them to find grant funds because they are not many available and because it is hard to compete for grants with the more reputable researchers in the field.  This is why the St. Baldrick’s foundation also funds scholar awards to these young researchers (2009 Annual Report, p. 9). Lastly, the St. Baldrick’s foundation (2009) also gives infrastructure grants. These grants “are one-year grants, funded in the fall which support institutions with the potential for more significant participation in childhood cancer clinical trials or other research, but which currently lack necessary resources (2009 Annual Report, p. 11). This annual report also states the exact breakdown of money used for fundraising, administration, and grants to give donors and volunteers a better understanding of where their money is going.  In 2009, only 3.7% of the foundations expenditures was used for administration, 21.8% was used for fundraising and 74.5% was used to hand out grants (2009 Annual Report, p. 21). This shows the reliability of the St. Baldrick’s Foundation and how they do their best to make sure the most of the money is gone directly to research grants and to the best researchers. 
Proposed Solution

Finding a cure for cancer will always be on ongoing project but the more money that can be attributed to it can only help find cures faster and give those children who are diagnosed a higher survival rate.  The statistics stated above are proof for the need of more events like this to raise funds for childhood caner research around the nation.

In order to effectively do this, myself along with other volunteers will organize a St. Baldrick’s event here at Longwood. The event will be hosted outside on the Lankford patio behind Lankford Student Union and in order to reserves this space I will contact conferences and scheduling.  Having the event at this location will allow for students, faculty, and stuff to be able to walk by and see everything that is going on and be a part of the event if they so choose.  Also, this way, there is not limit on how many people can come to the event since there will be a lot of open space. 

As found in the Volunteer Event Organizer Guide created by Kathleen Ruddy, Executive Director of the St. Baldrick’s Foundation (2010), the main people involved with this event will two treasurers a registrar, a barber coordinator and myself as the Volunteer Event Organizer (VEO).  The treasurers will manage all of the donations and collections at the event as well as record all the donations that have been received and then return all of the proceeds that had not be directly donated through the website back to the St. Baldrick’s office by mail.  The registrar will be in charge of checking in all of the shavees and volunteers on the day of the event.  This is necessary to make sure that all of the volunteers have signed the participant waiver.  The barber coordinator will make sure that all of the volunteer barbers are licensed in Virginia as well as manage and create a schedule for the barbers for the event. I will be the VEO and will be in charge of coordinating the head shaving event here at Longwood.  In order to make sure everything stays on track in the days prior to the event and at the event I will have regular communication with a Special Events Coach from the St. Baldrick’s Foundation that will help make sure the polices and procedures are being followed. In order to protect the St. Baldrick’s foundation as well as the donors and children, background checks will be required for the organizers as well as the treasurers.  The screening is simple and includes a Criminal Background Check and the National Sex Offender registry and requires no cost to any of the volunteers. (pp. 10, 12)

Due to the large amount of volunteers need for this event, my fraternity, Alpha Phi Omega will assist me in putting this on.  The treasurers, registrar, and barber coordinator will all be brothers of Alpha Phi Omega. In order to have barber volunteers, I will ask local Farmville hair cutting business and ask if they would be willing to volunteer them time. There will need to be one barber per 10 shavees at the event so depending on the amount of volunteers that register will depend on the number of barbers we will need. 

Since the main purpose of hosting St. Baldrick’s events is to gain awareness and money for children with cancer, I suggest that we have a raffle involving the entire student body as well as the faculty and staff at Longwood University.  I propose that we work with the Student Government Association and propose the use of $150 from the budget to purchase gift cards from vendors in the Farmville community that will be raffled off mid way through the St. Baldrick’s event.  The different locations that gift cards would be purchased from would be La Parota, Main Street Lanes, WalMart, Radio Shack, Pairets, Macados, Daily Grind, Red Front Trading Company, Moes, and Barnes & Noble. Each of these gift cards would be worth $15.00. In order for these gift cards to raise money for St. Baldrick’s, we will sell raffle tickets for these gift cards at $2.00 per ticket.  Having this raffle will not only help raise money for the St. Baldrick’s foundation but it will also bring awareness to the St. Baldrick’s event.  To sell the tickets, there will be tables outside of the dining hall one week prior to the head shaving event.  These tables will be run by Alpha Phi Omega brothers from the hours of 5:00pm-7:00pm Monday thru Friday.  Tickets for the raffle will also be sold during the first hour of the head shaving event.  Once the first hour has passed, every 30 minutes a gift card winner will be announced.

Individuals or groups will also be raising money.  Different clubs and organizations on campus can create teams on the St. Baldrick’s website and fundraise as a group as well as faculty and staff members, people in the Farmville community, people from surrounding communities, and anyone who wants to be involved. They can set individual goals as well as group goals and then use their own means of fundraising in order to reach their determined goal.  Individuals can to this as well.  To help groups fundraise, I propose that the head shaving event be held the week after Spring Weekend. This way, all of the groups and organizations that have volunteered to participate and raise money for St. Baldrick’s have an opportunity to raise funds at their Spring Weekend booth if they choose to do so.

At the actual event, there will be time slots for each shavee to have their heads shave which will be determined three days prior to the event.  Groups of four will be up on raised platforms having their head shaves by the barber.  The time slots for each group will be 10 minutes.  This allows for the barbers to have enough time to completely shave each participants head while also allowing time for pictures right after the shaving while the participants are still on stage.  As well as having registered shavees shave there hair, anyone who is interested will also be able to sign up with the registrar on the day of the event if they have the impulse to shave off their hair as well.  

Itemized Budget


The St. Baldrick’s foundation provides all the needed materials in order to host a head shaving event.  The foundation also supplies t-shirts, pins, and wristbands to all of the participants.  Because of this, there will be relatively no cost to hosting the actual event.  Renting the space behind Lankford Student Union through conferences and scheduling will be free as well as renting a stage and chairs through Jeffery Gore, the Operations Manager in Lankford Student Union.  


The main cost will be the $150.00 from the Student Government Association  (SGA) that will cover the price for purchasing the gift cards. Due to the amount of donations that can be acquired from various shops in the Farmville area, this price can be negotiated with the SGA and possibly lowered. There will also be the cost of advertising by posting flyers and posters around campus. We will need 50 flyers and 20 posters. The posters and flyers will be printed at Longwood University’s Printing Services. Found on the Longwood University Printing Services website (2009) the cost to make copies of each flyer will be 6 cents and 90 cents for each poster (“Copying”).  The total amount for printing will be $48.00.  The proposed amount from the SGA combined with the total cost of printing for advertising will amount to $198.00. 
SWOT Statement


The major strength of this event is that in a just a four hour period, young people are standing up for something they believe in in such a powerful way by shaving their head and showing others that bald is beautiful. The fundraising for this event is also a major strength because the different organizations involved can be creative and choose the own fun and unique way of fundraising. A major weakness of this event is that many people may be frightened to shave their head.  It may be difficult at first for people to want to shave their head and to understand what an impact and statement it makes. 


A large opportunity that is given by hosting this event is for people to stand up for something they care about in a bold way. Not many people can say they have helped find a way to cure childhood cancer by shaving their head. Threats to the event could be that while the event is going on, since it will be outdoors, that people walking by will not understand and will say rude comments to the participants shaving their heads. Another threat to the event is that it may rain.  To overcome this, I will also reserve the Lankford Student Union ballroom with Jeffery Gore as well as risers for the stage and chairs in case the event needs to be moved indoors.

Benefits

This event has a multitude of benefits for everyone involved as well as people who are just observing the event or see the aftermath of it.  The Longwood community will benefit because it will bring groups of people and many different organizations together for a common good.  It will be a great thing to witness and be a part of when so many clubs and organizations work individually to raise money and can then see it all come together once the money is compiled.  Similar to events that we already have on campus yearly such as The Big Event and Relay For Life, the head shaving event has the potential to be just as big and meaningful.  It allows for a large group of people to be involved as well as having a big impact on Longwood’s campus and the Farmville community.

This event will also greatly benefit all children who are diagnosed with cancer as well as their family and friends.  It allows anyone affected by childhood cancer to feel better knowing that there is that much more of a chance in prolonging a child’s life, or better yet, finding a cure.  Also, when people shave their heads, it shows that life is more important than hair and these children are not alone.

Outcomes

From this event I hope that people at Longwood and the surrounding Farmville community gain a better awareness for childhood cancer and how important it is that we do what we can to help.  My monetary goal for this event is to raise $10,000.  There will be approximately a six month time period in order to make this goal. Even if the $10,000 goal is not reached, it is something that the event could strive for in the future and any monetary amount makes a difference in a child’s life. It can be hard for some people to understand the meaning behind shaving your head for children with cancer and in the beginning it may be hard to recruit shavees, which is fine.  The main purpose is to gain awareness and donations.  If the event only has five shavees signed up but money is raised, the event will still be considered a success.

Measurements

The amount of money raised will be the main measurement of how successful the event goes. I will be able easily measure the amount of money by using the St. Baldrick’s website.  Since all of the participants who are shaving their head will put their donations onto their personal website, the website automatically updates the amount of money that has been raised for each individual as well as the event they are attending. The treasurers will be in charge of any and all cash donations that are made at the event and will mail those proceeds directly to the St. Baldrick’s Foundation. 

Conclusions/Recommendations
According to the St. Baldrick’s founders, there are five main standards that are followed to help guide them in their fight again childhood cancer.  Those five standards are integrity, efficiency, transparency, pioneering spirit, and a sense of fun. Integrity is important because of the trust the shavees have for the St. Baldrick’s foundation with the funds that are raised.  The St. Baldrick’s foundation does their best to be efficient as well to make sure that as much money as possible is being donated directly childhood cancer research.  The members of this foundation also strive to be honest with all volunteers and donors at all times because that is the only way their mission to conquer cancer can be continued. St. Baldrick’s is unique in their fundraising style and very courageous.  This same pioneering spirit is what the foundation looks for in the researchers and doctors that have dedicated their lives to finding a cure. Lastly, a sense of fun is what makes all the events so moving and has people coming back year after year to support this cause.  (“About Us,” n.d.) 

Those five standards are what the St. Baldrick’s foundation lives by and I believe that Longwood University emulates those five standards as well.  Through Longwood’s honor code, trust is put in all of the students, faculty, and staff and integrity is the one of the basis’ of Longwood’s history.  Longwood also works hard year after year to make sure that the most funds possible are going to help Longwood students and to better the university for everyone who is a part of this campus. The spirit of Longwood is what keeps this university alive. This university is unique from others in Virginia and the spirit that student’s bring and continue to keep after graduation is what makes Longwood what it is today. The last principle is a sense of fun and all the events and activities Longwood offers, is what keeps students, faculty, and staff here and what keeps students applying year after year.  Because Longwood’s history, principles, and goals are similar to St. Baldrick’s, it makes sense to bring such a selfless event to this campus.  The same values that St. Baldrick’s holds are one in the same with the beliefs at Longwood.  An event such as this would bring so much diversity, togetherness, and commitment to our campus. 

As stated on the St. Baldrick’s website, “At a St. Baldrick's event, something amazing happens. People who normally shy away from the very thought of childhood cancer find themselves compelled to support this cause after looking into the face of these brave children who are beaming as their friends and family members proudly display their newly shorn heads. Volunteers and donors see it can be fun to support a serious cause. Young cancer patients and survivors see how many people care. And researchers see St. Baldrick's funds helping to find cures” (“About Us,” n.d.) After attending and participating in a St. Baldrick’s event myself on March 25, 2010 I can whole-heartedly agree with that statement. What that in mind, I ask you to consider working with me in hosting a St. Baldrick’s head shaving event at Longwood University and ask for your support in taking one step further to finding a cure for childhood cancer.
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